

July 12, 2001


A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, July 12 , 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp



Kevin Wright

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: 2 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Dehm called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

BOARDWALK DESIGN PUBLIC HEARING

Paul Zachman of Boardwalk Design, 1 Grove Street, Pittsford, NY, as agent for Thomas and Beverly McInerny, owners of property located at 26 Sycamore Ridge, Honeoye Falls, NY bearing tax account #221.02-1-11.1, came before the Board requesting a variance to permit the continued existence of a fence at the Clover Street side of the property which exceeds the height permitted by the Zoning Ordinance of the Town of Mendon.

Mr. Dehm stated that the Affidavit of posting of the sign and the legal notice were in the file.  He stated that this was exempt from submission to the County.

Mr. Dehm stated there were two letters from neighbors in the file.

Mr. Zachman stated that the fence was 50 feet long and was 6’6” on one end and 7’8” on the other due to the change in the grade.  He stated it was not intended to be this tall.  He stated that the owners have an oriental theme for their garden and wanted this as a visual screen from Clover Street.  Mr. Zachman showed photos to the Board.  He stated that the owners also wanted it as a visual backdrop for their plantings.  He presented the Board with a detailed drawing of the fence.  

Mr. Zachman stated that there were 4 inch by 4 inch footer posts in concrete with the frame in between.  He stated the walls were about 5 and 1/2 inches thick.  He stated that the homeowner has painted the fence a taupe color.  

He reiterated that the purpose of the fence was for noise and aesthetics.  

Mr. Jones asked why there was not a building permit and why the fence was not in compliance with the code.

Mr. Zachman stated that this was his fault, he was remiss in getting the building permit and the fence became taller than anticipated due to changes made during construction.  

Mr. Wright asked if the fence was in the side, front or rear yard.  A discussion followed regarding the placement of the house.  Mr. Dehm stated that the fence was in the back yard.  Mr. Zachman stated the fence is 4 feet from the property line.

A discussion followed regarding whether this was a structure or a fence.  Mr. Jones read the definition of a fence.  Mr. Jones stated it is a fence.  

Mr. Dehm asked if this variance were granted, would the owner have an issue with a condition requiring plantings on the Clover Street side.  Mr. Zachman stated that he did not think the applicant would object with that or plantings on the neighbor’s side.

Mr. Dehm asked why the fence was 50 feet and not 100 feet.  Mr. Zachman stated that the intent was to contain one area and the owner’s sketched the plan.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would change the character of the neighborhood.  Mr. Zachman stated that it would not, because it is in keeping with the theme of the property and there are no other structures nearby.

Mr. Dehm asked if there were alternative methods to achieve the applicant’s desire.  Mr. Zachman stated that evergreens could be planted instead of building the fence, but it would not create the same effect for the property owner, and the solid fence is more efficient at blocking the noise.

Mr. Dehm asked if this request was substantial.  Mr. Zachman stated no, that the visual design works at that height.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would have any effect on the physical or environmental conditions.  Mr. Zachman stated that there would be no effect on the drainage because it is located on a berm.  

Mr. Dehm asked if this was self-created.  Mr. Zachman stated yes.

Mr. Dehm asked what the cost would be to reduce the fence to the proper height or take it down entirely.  Mr. Zachman stated that to reduce the height, they would have to cut the posts, which are the means of support and would almost have to rebuild the wall.

Mr. Dehm asked what remained to be done to finish the job.  Mr. Zachman stated that basically trimwork was all that was left to do.

Mr. Dehm opened the meeting to comments from the public.  There were none.

Mr. Dehm closed the public hearing at 8:07 p.m.

A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, July 12 , 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York immediately following the public hearing.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp



Kevin Wright

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: 2 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

JACOBS DETERMINATION


Mr. Mattaro moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, that the area variance requested by Mr. Chris Jacobs, residing at 10 Wood Springs Hill, Honeoye Falls, NY, Tax Account #216.01-1-53, be approved for the erection of a 10’ by 14’ shed within 16’ of the westerly property line based on the following Findings of Facts and Conclusions of Law.

FINDINGS OF FACT

1.
Mr. Chris Jacobs, owner of the above property, appeared before the Board requesting an area variance for the erection of a 10’ by 14’ shed within 16’ of the westerly property line.

2.
Mr. Jacobs’ lot is 1.6 acres and is zoned RA-1.

3.
Mr. Jacobs stated that the shed was erected by the builder, Jim Sickles.  It was not included on the original site plans.

4.
Mr. Jacobs stated that neither he nor the builder was aware of the setback requirements, as per the Town of Mendon.

5.
Mr. Jacobs stated the shed location was selected for convenience, and storage of yard equipment and lawn furniture.

6.
The shed is a wood framed structure and set on masonry blocks.

7.
Mr. Jacobs stated that the shed weights approximately 5000 pounds and could not be easily moved, if necessary.

8.
Mr. Jacobs furnished a letter from Mr. Chris Smith, the neighbor to the westerly side, which stated he did not find the placement of the shed to be offensive.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1.
The character of the neighborhood will not be altered due to the existing design and location of the shed.

2.
An alternate method would result in moving the shed to a different location.

3.
The required variance is not substantial.

4.
There will be no adverse physical or environmental effects as a result of granting the variance.

5.
The difficulty is self-created.

6.
This is a Type II action under SEQR.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; Mr. Wright – aye..

BUCHANAN DETERMINATION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr.Mattaro, that the area variance requested by Ronald B. Buchanan, owner of property bearing tax account #263889 231.01-1-1.11, located in an RA1 zone at 599 Mendon-Ionia Rd., Honeoye Falls, NY 14472  to construct an 11 stall, central corridor horse stable barn with tack room and attached farm equipment storage area totaling approximately 15,000 sq.ft., be approved based on the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law and subject to the stated conditions:

FINDINGS OF FACT

1. Ronald Buchanan appeared before the Board at the public hearing held June 28, 2001.

2.   He is the owner of a 46 acre lot on which he has already erected a 6000 sq. ft. house.    

3. The proposed stable will allow Mr. Buchanan to relocate his existing horses from a smaller stable on property he previously owned.

4.  The proposed stable will allow Mr. Buchanan to breed additional horses up to the capacity of the barn (11 horses).

5. The site is part of a former dairy farm pasture. Since Mr. Buchanan acquired and developed his primary residence, the site has been partially surrounded by the Mendonshire subdivision.

6. The horses, to be stabled in this barn, will all be for the personal use of the Buchanan family. Mr. Buchanan has no intent to board horses for third parties, or otherwise run a commercial operation.

7. Manure disposal will be on the surrounding pastureland.

8. The barn will be an architect-designed, classical horse stable erected on the site. 

9. No one appeared at the public hearing to object to this variance request.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. Granting this variance will not alter the character of the neighborhood.

2. Granting the variance will have no adverse physical or environmental impact.

3. The variance is substantial, but consistent with the general square footage requirements for stabling horses.

4. The difficulty is self-created.

5. This is a Type II action under SEQR.

6.  There is no reasonable alternative method for satisfying Mr. Buchanan’s stated needs.

CONDITIONS

1. Manure disposal shall not lead to runoff on to adjoining residential property as to create any environmental nuisance.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; Mr. Wright – aye..

GARDNER DETERMINATION

A discussion followed regarding questions the Board had regarding a previous citation and a temporary use permit.

GARDNER DETERMINATION

Mr. Dehm moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, that the appeal of Jeanette Gardner, owner of property at 779 Cheese Factory Road, Honeoye Falls, New York, 14472, from a notice of violation dated 4/16/01, charging her with operating a motorcross track without a special use permit, in violation of the zoning ordinance of the Town of Mendon, is denied and a temporary use permit granted based on the following Findings of Facts and Conclusions of Law, and is subject to the stated conditions.

Findings of Fact

1.
Mrs. Jeanette Gardner, Kelly Gardner, and their attorney, Mr. M. J. Nolan, appeared before the ZBA at the hearing held on 5/24/01.  

2.
Mrs. Gardner is owner of the property at 779 Cheese Factory Road, Honeoye Falls, New York, and tax account #223.01-14.1.  Her affidavit, submitted to the Board and her testimony at the Public Hearing indicated that she has lived on the property since 1945 and built her current home at 773 Cheese Factory Road in 1959.  She further stated that there have always been vehicles, such as motorbikes, ridden on the property.  

3.
Mr. Kelly Gardner submitted an affidavit to the Board and testified that he began riding motorbikes in 1969.  He stated that he has 3 brothers, all of whom have ridden dirt bikes and/or other recreational vehicles on the property over the years.  In the early 1970’s, they began inviting their friends to ride on the property.  This practice continues today.  

4.
Mr. Kelly Gardner stated that the trails they ride were formed as a result of the riding itself through the years and that there was no artificially constructed track.  Some modification of the trails has been necessary in order to improve rider safety and to keep vegetation in check.  

5.
Through the years, the Gardeners have upgraded their cycles both in number and size.  They now ride “off the road” motorcross bikes and use the property for recreation and for practice for participation in races at commercial motorcross tracks in the area.  They stated that no such races have been conducted on the property.  

6.
Mr. Kelly Gardner stated in his affidavit that there has never been a six month period in the past thirty years when motorcycles were not ridden on the property.  He stated that the highest frequency of riding occurred in the 1980’s – several hours, four to five nights per week.  He stated they have definitely reduced the frequency and now typically ride only two or three nights a week spanning no more than two hours per evening.  

7.
Several people spoke in support of Mrs. Gardner’s appeal.  This included several people who had ridden on the track in past years as well as long time neighbors.  

8.
Several other neighbors voiced strong opposition to the use of the Gardner property for off road motorcross bikes and other vehicle riding.  Their reasons centered on the noise created and on air pollution from the dust generated and exhaust fumes from the vehicles involved.  One stated that when the Gardners are using the track, she cannot use her backyard.  Another stated she has had to suspend riding lessons because it was difficult to hear the instructor.  Others stated they could not schedule any summer time yard activities since they were unable to predict when and for how long the noise would last.  

9.
The neighbors to the west, nearest the riding area, Mr. and Mrs. D. Scafetta, submitted a letter to the board detailing their experiences.  They described what they believed has been an escalation of riding use through the years, particularly since 1996.  They stated several attempts have been made to find ways to solve the “problem” including attempting to rewrite the Town noise ordinance, requesting assistance from the Town Board, the CEO, the Town attorneys, etc. – all to no avail.  They feel their rights have been violated and they have lost control of their own property.  

10.
The Scafettas submitted a video to the Board showing views, from their property, of the track and use.  Measurements of noise levels (decibels) taken from their property were shown (almost all numbers were in excess of 85).  A similar video was submitted by the Gardners, showing, in addition, several views of a typical commercial motorcross track to illustrate the contrast between their practice/recreation track and such a commercial track.  

11.
Much dust and particularly noise is created when the track is utilized.  This has become a significant negative factor for the neighborhood and is particularly oppressive to those neighbors who live nearby.  Although efforts have been made to reach a compromise, for example with reduced and scheduled riding times, the situation remains unresolved.  

Conclusions of Law

1.
The Gardner family has been riding motorbikes, motorcycles, motorcross bikes, four wheel vehicles, and so forth on their property for over thirty years.  

2.
The cycle path has evolved into today’s continuous track as a result of the riding itself, with minimal shaping of the topography, primarily for safety purposes.  

3.
This track is used to ride motorcross bikes.  It has not been used as, nor is it considered to be, a commercial motorcross track.  The Board finds it to be a practice motorcross track and that it is used by the Gardners for that purpose in addition to recreational use.  

4.
Non family members and people not living on the property frequently use the track by invitation.  

5.
The ZBA has based this decision on the fact that motorbike and other vehicle riding on the Gardner property is a long time pre-existing use, made non-conforming by Chapter 200.  However, the ZBA finds that, based on the testimony presented, a nuisance has been created as a result of the vehicle riding/driving on the property.

6.
The ZBA authorizes a temporary and revocable permit to Mrs. Gardner, expiring on July 13, 2003, under the provisions of Section 200-33.1, Chapter 200, to permit operation of motorcross bikes on her property, subject to the conditions listed below.  Granting of a temporary use permit is intended to provide the Gardners with the opportunity to meet the criteria, for obtaining a Special Use Permit as described in Section 200-41 (D) (2).

7.
The proposed temporary use will be in harmony with the general purposes and intent of Chapter 200, taking into account the location and size of the proposed use, the nature and intensity of the operation involved in or connected with the proposed use and the size and location of the site in relation to adjacent sites and uses.

8.
The proposed temporary use will not tend to depreciate the value of adjacent properties.

9.
The proposed temporary use will not create a hazard to health, safety or general welfare. 

Conditions

1.
Duration of track utilization shall not exceed more than 2 hours in any 24 hour period.  Time of utilization will be measured from the time the first motorcross bike starts to operate and is independent from actual bike operation.

2.
The use of the track shall be limited to the same two periods each week plus Saturday mornings.  On April 15 and October 15, the designated periods may be changed and remain consistent for the following six months.  Mrs. Gardner shall notify the CEO of the chosen riding periods.

3.
The number of riders utilizing the track at any time shall not exceed the number which has traditionally used it.  Based on the video evidence supplied in this matter, the traditional usage is 3-4 riders maximum.

4.
Under conditions in which it is highly likely that dust will be raised by use of the track, the track shall be either dampened to suppress dust or not utilized.

5.
Effort should be made to relocate the track configuration so as to meet the setback requirements of Section 200-41 (D) (2).

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – abstain; Mr. Wright – aye..

The Board took a 5 minute break.

DISCUSSION

A discussion followed regarding a recommendation to the Town Board regarding revising the accessory structure requirements.

Mr. Dehm stated he had a letter from the supervisor accepting Mr. Schilling’s resignation.

Mr. Dehm stated he had the 2002 budget from the supervisor and he will respond.

Mr. Dehm stated that the NY Planning Federation Conference will be October 7 to October 10 in Saratoga Springs.  He asked Mr. Thorp if he would be interested in going.

MINUTES

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Dehm to approve, as written, the minutes of the June 28, 2001 meeting.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; Mr. Wright – aye.

Mr. Dehm stated he would write the Boardwalk determination.

The Board discussed future meeting dates.  Mr. Dehm stated the next meeting will be July 26th.  He stated there will not be meetings on August 9 or August 23.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:53 p.m.

Mary Fletcher, Secretary

Zoning Board of Appeals
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